	 



Minutes of Licensing Committee
Meeting Date:

Thursday, 5 August 2004 starting at 7.00pm

Present:


Councillor C Sterry (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Legal Services.

Also in attendance: Councillor J S Taylor.

262

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J Flitcroft, C Holtom and M Robinson.

263

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on16 March 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

264

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

265

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

266

PROGRESS REPORT

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report setting out the progress which had been made to implement the Licensing Act 2003.

He informed the Members that the Secretary of State for the Department of Culture, Media and Sport had now indicated the 7 February 2005 as the first appointed day under the Licensing Act 2003.  Applications to convert an existing licence or club certificate to a new premises licence or club premises certificate could only be made in respect of existing licences that had validity or were held on the first appointed day.

The first appointed day would mark the beginning of a period of six months during which applications for the conversion of an existing licence or an existing club certificate could be made to Licensing Authorities in accordance with the Act.  The period of transition plus the period for determining those applications made at the end of that period meant that the full implementation of the 2003 Act should be completed by November 2005.

The Director of Legal Services reminded Members that the Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee had appointed a working group to draw up a draft Licensing Policy and that now the Secretary of State had issued the final form of guidance under the Act the working group could start work on the task of preparing, consulting on and publishing the statement of Local Licensing Policy.

The 2003 Act provided a genuine opportunity for the development of live music, dancing and theatre and to help invigorate the leisure and night-time economy and provide pursuits for young people that were not based around drinking.  The Secretary of State hoped that local authorities would give serious consideration to the suggestion in the guidance that they seek premises licences from the Licensing Authority for public open spaces.  The Director of Legal Services recommended that the licensing of public areas for the provision of entertainment should be referred to the Community Committee and to the working group drawing up the licensing policy.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report to the Director of Legal Services be noted; and

2.
the question of whether the Council should seek to licence public areas for the provision of entertainment be referred to the Community Committee and to the working group drawing up the licensing policy.

267
PROCEDURES FOR THE DETERMINATION OF APPLICATION AFTER THE FIRST APPOINTED DAY

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report informing Members that Section 9 of the Licensing Act 2003 provided that a Licensing Committee may form one or more sub committees each comprising three members of the committee.  The Secretary of State had power to make regulations relating to the committees’ and sub committees’ proceedings, public access to their meetings, publicity, agenda and records.  The Licensing Committee could delegate the exercise of its functions to a sub committee or to an officer.  The intention was that the full Committee would deal with matters of Policy, sub committees would deal with the applications where representations or objections were made and officers would deal with uncontested applications.  

The Director of Legal Services reminded Members that at their meeting on 4 December 2003, they had agreed to delegate functions in accordance with the scheme of delegation recommended in the guidance issued by the Secretary of State.

The Director of Legal Services informed Members that one of the problems in preparing for the implementation of the new Act was that whilst the number of existing licensed premises was known and the number of premises likely to require a licence for the first time could be estimated, it was not known how many premises were likely to apply for a variation of their existing arrangements and how many of these applications were likely to give rise to representations or objections.  He suggested that the Council should prepare for the worst case scenario and be ready to deal with a large number of hearings within a relatively short period of time.  He also recommended that when the need for a hearing arose, it should be delegated to himself in consultation with the Chairman and Shadow Chairman to fix the membership and chairmanship of a sub committee to deal with the matter.  Depending on the estimated length of a hearing, it might be possible for a sub committee to deal with several applications on the same day.  He also recommended that all decisions made by sub committees should be reported to the main committee for information.  This would enable the Committee to maintain a general oversight of the process and to ensure that decision making was consistent and in accordance with the Council’s Licensing Policy.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Legal Services be noted and the recommendations contained therein for the determination of applications be approved.

268

TRAINING REQUIREMENTS

The Director of Legal Services reminded Members that at their meeting on 4 December 2003 he had been requested to draw up a programme of training for Members of the Committee.  

Attached to his report were examples of the type of courses that were available.  He recommended that a one day course provided on the Council’s own premises by LGS UK represented the best value for money.  The course included a mock licensing committee hearing and the delegates would also receive a 40 page licensing manual.  This was also the cheapest of the training options.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Legal Services be noted and he be requested to arrange a one day training course with LGS UK.

269

PUBLICITY REQUIREMENTS

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report requesting Committee to consider the best way of publicising the provisions of the Licensing Act 2003.  He recommended that a letter should be sent out as soon as possible to all existing licensees and any potential new licensees outlining the provisions of the Act and how it is likely to affect them.  The letter would indicate that a more detailed information pack, including an application form would be sent to them in due course.  The Director of Legal Services was in the process of compiling a data base of existing licensees and potential new licensees.

It was felt that there was also a need to raise awareness of the new Act amongst the general public so that local residents were aware of the process and their rights to make representations on individual applications.  Discussions were taking place with the Council’s Corporate Communications Officer as to the best way of publicising the matter locally. 

A Member suggested that the Director of Legal Services should also write to Granada Television asking them to include a reference to the new Licensing Act in one of their popular soap programmes. 

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Legal Services be noted and the publicity arrangements outlined therein be approved.  In addition the Director of Legal Services be asked to contact Granada Television as suggested.

The meeting closed at 7.47pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Paul Timson (414403).

JB/MN

050804




J E Alcock


D Bailey


K M Butler


B M Collis


J Hill


J Holgate


B Jones


A M Knox


E M Ranson


C Ross




















PAGE  
62

